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Welcome


  


         Prof. Papalois - UEMS President
Prof. Papalois welcomed everyone. This is the first ever UEMS virtual meeting. Prof. Papalois said that Europe will be further developed by such crisis, we need to adapt and to adjust. He expressed his grateful thanks to NMAs and UEMS bodies for their work and support during the pandemic. He also expressed his solidarity and willingness to collaborate to all Colleagues.

Prof. Papalois thanked Spain and Cyprus for their understanding of the postponement of the meetings which were supposed to take place in these two countries. Hopefully we will be able to meet there next year.

It is important that we analyse our reports to build action points. There are opportunities in virtual meetings to be able to discuss more often our challenges and aspirations.

UEMS is composed of three important parts: our members, our Bodies, and our ever-growing partnerships. Prof. Papalois explained that UEMS is one organization, both in terms of structure and of finances. We work together, and what we do belongs to all of us. Our organization has been greatly developing in the past decades, and there might be some misunderstandings. Differences of opinion are always respected, it is an opportunity for calm and constructive dialogue. Prof. Papalois also added that our history is who we are. Webinars will be prepared on our history, the explanation of our structure, finances, activities and partnerships, and future projects. He welcomes suggestions from Colleagues on what could be included.
Our current flagship projects are the ETRs, EACCME®, and examinations and assessments. Our ETRs are peer-reviewed, approved by European Medical Associations which gives them their strength. Because UEMS is always evolving, a working group was established to discuss the future of ETRs and its process. All of us are stakeholders in this project. Dr Grenho, Prof. Cikes and Prof. Gans prepared a document with proposals on this topic, which will be presented briefly during this meeting.
EACCME® also had to develop to adopt new forms of education, as well as to adapt itself to the pandemic. An enormous amount of work was made to protect the quality of our system and our criteria, while enabling the possibility of continuing to organize events and webinars.

The pandemic also posed challenges to UEMS examinations. Should they be hybrid models, or totally virtual? It could be less costly while bringing more examinees. This is still under discussion and implemented differently in UEMS Sections.

Regarding EU affairs, Prof. Papalois explained that we enhanced our collaboration with other European Medical Organizations (e.g. an ETR on clinical leadership is being prepared with AEMH), and we also developed our engagement with EU institutions. Work is currently being done regarding the EU4Health Programme.

When it comes to finances, UEMS is a strong organization. The Domus Medica Europaea is a major asset. 2019 and 2020 both had positive end of year positions. Prof. Papalois also explained that, between 2014 and 2016, the EACCME fees were not paid to Sections to support to purchase of the Domus. These fees are not saved in a UEMS account. They will be reimbursed proportionally and gradually once there is a surplus in the finances of the UEMS office. Since 2017, the EACCME® fees are paid regularly. Lastly, Prof. Papalois mentioned that some Sections contributed to the creation of the Internal Fund, to help other UEMS bodies in need of financial support.

Prof. Papalois thanked Colleagues for their work throughout the year.
Roll-call of delegations and introduction of new attendees
    

                                           Dr Grenho - UEMS Secretary General
29 countries were present or represented.
1. Approval of the agenda **
    
The agenda was approved.
2. Approval of the minutes**
    
The minutes were approved.
3. Report of the Secretary-General 



Dr Grenho – UEMS Secretary General
 UEMS 2020/25
Dr Grenho presented his report. He explained that there was an increase in the workload because of the pandemic and the necessary adaptations of the EACCME department. UEMS is honoring its financial obligations, and we expect a positive end of year position. The EACCME income was slightly reduced due to the pandemic. More information can be found in the financial report.
Regarding EACCME®, Dr Grenho explained that a special review and accreditation process for COVID webinars was implemented. The deadline for the submission of applications was reduced, and the possibility to postpone accredited events with no additional costs was offered. The agreements with the Finnish Medical Association, with the European Society of Cardiology, and with the Royal College of Physicians and Surgeons of Canada were renewed.
Dr Grenho mentioned that there were some issues with the Section of Surgery, which Executive resigned, due to trust issues they had towards our organization. Dr Grenho reminded that there is no independent entity in UEMS, we are one organization. He also explained that the UEMS Executive is always open to discussion and welcomes feedback and suggestions if any member or body were to have issues or concerns.

The COVID-19 pandemic severely impacted our organization, both in terms of income and of activities. But UEMS remains solid. The use of virtual tools will keep on growing and will become more efficient so we can further develop our collaboration with one another and with external partners.

4. Specialist issues

                   
4.1. ETRs review and approval process brief
Prof. Cikes 
Prof. Cikes presented the ETR Review and Approval Process proposal prepared with Dr Grenho and Prof. Gans. They noted some challenges posed by the current process, such as the differences of quality between some documents and the role of the ETR Review Committee. They elaborated some proposals, such as the elaboration of a new ETR template structure with more precise recommendations to the authors of the ETRs, to improve methods of assessments, or to enhance the role of the ETR Review Committee.
Prof. Papalois reminded that this is the beginning of the discussion, a webinar on the topic will follow. He invited colleagues to come forward with their ideas to feed the discussion. He said that everybody will be involved in this discussion.

Dr Klausen (Denmark representative) explained that they had concerns due to the lack of discussion on the ETRs which were discussed in April. Prof. Cikes replied that these concerns were the reason to start the work of this working group.
VP explained that everybody will be involved in this discussion. 
4.2. Report from the Advisory Board 


Prof. Gans / Dr Magennis - Chairs AB
Dr Magennis explained that all ETRs were discussed and approved by UEMS Sections during the Groupings meetings. They also supported the ETR proposal presented by Prof. Cikes. Grouping III asked for UEMS support to lobby for the modification of the EU Regulation 2017/746 on in vitro diagnosis. One paragraph needs to be rephrased as it could endanger medical professions.
Dr Bauer (Switzerland Representative) mentioned the issue of (Entrustable Professional Activities (EPAs) and their coordination. He suggested that UEMS could work on this.
4.3. Training Requirements and other documents 


       
4.3.1. Training Requirements for Geriatrics**  
               
Dr Krulder

Doc – ETR Ge

Dr Krulder presented the ETR.

Votes: yes 24 / no 1 / abstention 1
The ETR was approved.
4.3.2. Training Requirements for Otorhinolaryngology**  
               
Dr Agius

Doc – ETR ORL

Dr Agius presented the ETR.

Prof. Papalois reminded that the name of the specialty should be the same one as listed in Annex V. Dr Bisdorff (Luxembourg representative) mentioned conditions such as migraine and asked why not include them in the ETR. Dr Agius replied that these are topics and competences that overlap with neurology, also they can be dealt with by ORL specialists.

Dr Köning (Germany representative) asked for the removal of the ETR from the agenda and for the vote to be postponed, as this is a crossed-competence ETR and should involve other specialties before being assessed. Dr Grenho explained that, as interim President of the Section of Surgery, he circulated this ETR to the delegates of the Sections and it was approved. We will proceed with voting because all necessary steps were followed.

Prof. Papalois explained that this ETR comes from a UEMS Section; it is a specialty as recognized in the Annex V. He congratulated Colleagues for a constructive dialogue.

Votes: yes 23 / no 1 / abstention 0
The ETR was approved.
4.3.3. Training Requirements in Paediatric Nephrology**
              
Dr Ross Russell
ETR PN
Dr Ross Russell presented the ETR. He explained that there are 14 subspecialties or competences in Paediatrics, which is why several ETRs are presented.
Klaus Koning noted that this ETR was circulated late and requested to postpone the vote. In addition, Dr Köning asked for ETRs to be circulated three months in advance. It was decided to proceed with the vote of the ETR, as it was circulated prior to the Council meeting.
Votes: yes 24 / no 1 / abstention 0

The ETR was approved.
4.3.4. Training Requirements for Paediatric Surgery**  
               
Prof. Czauderna
Doc – ETR PS
Prof. Czauderna presented the ETR.
The ETR was unanimously approved.
5. Constitutional Issues

      
5.1. Membership of the Ukrainian Medical Association**

Prof. Papalois introduced the application of the Ukrainian Medical Association. He explained that the EEC is satisfied with the application and supporting documents they received, and said that they are members of CPME and WMA as well.
Prof. Musii (UMA President) thanked Prof. Papalois for his introduction and presented their association. He said that they are a member of several reputable medical organizations such as the World Medical Associations and the European Forum of Medical Associations. Membership to a medical organization is not mandatory in Ukraine. Although they have about 15,000 members out of 150,000 doctors in Ukraine, there is no bigger organization in Ukraine.

Dr Köning (Germany representative) explained that he received a letter from the Ukrainian Federation of Medical Organization saying that they would be the biggest Ukrainian organization. Prof. Musii explained that this organization gathers not only physicians but all medical professions, and they also have a commercial project. They also said that their members are physicians, specialists and GPs. Dr Joris (Belgium representative) asked for clarification regarding their sources of funding.
Dr Glasa (Slovakia representative) reminded of the importance to assess the situation in Ukraine in its context and not from a western-world perspective. We should be sensitive and not get into politics. He explained that he was personally pleased with their presentation. Dr Krajewski agreed, and said that they have a similar experience in Poland.

Dr Christodoulou (Cyprus representative) said that they would need to be replaced once a Medical Chamber is created in Ukraine. Prof. Papalois replied that, for any country, if another organization becomes the most representative of medical specialists, then the membership can be re-evaluated.

Votes: yes 17 / no 3 / abstention 5

UMA became an associate member of UEMS.
6. Report to Council of the outcomes of the Board Meeting 
       
Dr Haas - UEMS Treasurer

Dr Haas explained that about 1.1 million will be paid to reimburse our loans next year. The Office is currently in a good position. Compared to 2019, a realistic – almost pessimistic – budget was prepared, assuming a decrease in the income due to the lack of renting of our meeting rooms and the cancellation of events. Our expenditures also decreased due to lower expenses in travelling and the fact that we cancelled our own events.
We still cannot predict whether it will be possible to organize our meetings next year, but we are on the safe side regardless. As a whole, our organization is in a good position thanks to Sections’ work. The majority of our money is on UEMS Bodies’ accounts, the central office’s funds are sufficient for itself.
Prof. Papalois thanked Dr Haas for his pragmatism and careful planning.

7. Working Groups Reports

Dr Papandroudis presented his ideas for the future of the working groups.
Dr Rubel (France representative) said that a document needs to be circulated a month prior to the Council to be discussed and voted, which was not the case. Prof. Papalois explained that it is just a summary of ideas for working groups to improve their activity. Dr Papandroudis thanked Dr Rubel for the remarks and said that a proper proposal will be done at a later stage.
7.1.   E-Health
 
    






        
Dr Bisdorff
Dr Bisdorff explained that a draft document on a recommendation on general digital knowledge and skills to be incorporated into all ETRs will be circulated prior to the next Council to be discussed and approved. The working group also discussed teleconsultations and online tools.
7.2. Continuing Medical Education & Professional Development                  
   Dr Halila
Dr Halila said that there was a discussion on updating Basel declaration. He hopes that the CME conference in Sevilla will be able to take place, otherwise it will be a virtual meeting.
7.3. Postgraduate Medical Specialist Training                                                    
Prof. Akyol
Prof. Akyol explained that they discussed the ETRs, the current and future process, and the proposals made by Prof. Cikes. They also discussed the education of training, online teaching, and the duration of training.
7.4. Quality of Patient Care & Specialist Practice in current Health Systems 

Dr Berchicci           
Prof. Papalois reported on the working group. They discussed, for instance, physicians’ assistance. He called for the intensification of the work of this group.     
8. AOB







                  
       
Dr Cobo explained that a template letter regarding the EU4Health Programme will be circulated to NMAs so we can start our lobbying activities towards MEPs. Dr Bisdorff said that it would be great to hear ideas from Dr Cobo on how to proceed.

Dr Firth (United Kingdom representative) presented his proposal on safeguarding vulnerable people to be included in ETRs. If this proposal is acceptable, it could be discussed and voted during the next Council meeting. Prof. Papalois said that this document is very helpful.

Prof. Papalois called for Colleagues to send us feedback and suggestions as to how to improve our communication. He explained that, if the conference in Sevilla is not possible, a virtual meeting will be organized and we will go to Sevilla as soon as possible, as Spanish colleagues did a lot of work.
Prof. Papalois thanked everyone for their participation and for all their hard work. The EEC is always at disposal to discuss and support both members and bodies in their efforts.

9. Next Meetings 
UEMS Conference on CME
12-13 March 2021, Seville, Spain
UEMS Council Spring 2021
23-24 April 2021, Brussels
UEMS Council Fall 2021
22-23 October, Limassol, Cyprus
Items in italic with ** required a vote or a decision.
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